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SENATOR GIESSEL recalled a bill that was introduced 8-10 years 
ago to allow a board to keep any settlement money, but it didn’t 
pass. She asked if that has been discussed. 
 
MS. HOVENDEN confirmed it's been an ongoing discussion and 
consternation that fines do not help defray the cost of the 
investigations.   
 
SENATOR COSTELLO thanked Ms. Hovenden and asked her to provide 
the requested follow up information. 
 
1:59:52 PM 
At Ease 
 

Marijuana Control Board Update 
 
2:02:17 PM  
CHAIR COSTELLO reconvened the meeting and welcomed Ms. Franklin 
to give an update on the new regulations for marijuana. 
 
CYNTHIA FRANKLIN, Director, Alcoholic Beverage Control (ABC) 
Board, and Marijuana Control Board (MCB), Department of 
Commerce, Community and Economic Development (DCCED), Anchorage, 
Alaska, informed the committee that the director and staff of 
the Alcohol and Marijuana Control Office (AMCO) serve both the 
Alcohol and Marijuana Boards. The five-member Marijuana Control 
Board consists of seats from public safety, public health, rural 
resident, industry, and industry or general public. The 
transition statute in House Bill 123 that created the board 
provided that the first appointments would have two members of 
industry on the board.  
 
The director oversees three divisions in the AMCO office: 
administrative, records and licensing, and enforcement. The 
Administrative Division has an administrative officer, an 
administrative assistant, and an office assistant. The Records 
and Licensing Division has four regulation business examiners 
and a supervisor in Anchorage. The Enforcement Division consists 
of a supervisor, one investigator each in Juneau and Fairbanks, 
and four investigators in Anchorage. The Fairbanks position is 
under recruitment and is not subject to the hiring freeze 
because it is designated as public safety. 
 
2:05:01 PM 
She displayed the staff functions and duties for both substances 
and highlighted the need to fill an education position. She 
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related that when the ABC Board was moved into DCCED, the idea 
was to add an education component, but it has been challenging 
to find someone from the three divisions to do that work. The 
questions have always been steady but with the addition of 
marijuana the office is flooded. With the extra substance to 
regulate, the need to have a specific person who knows enough to 
answer a broad spectrum of questions and can travel to 
communities when requested is pressing. To date she has done the 
traveling but there are issues with having the director be the 
only educator for the entire agency. She relayed that the 
education position that is in the budget is funded by DGS funds 
received from the alcohol component. 
 
SENATOR STEVENS asked if the board helps cities develop 
regulations. 
 
2:07:21 PM 
MS. FRANKLIN confirmed that the office tries to accommodate 
those requests. AMCO has also been working with the Division of 
Community and Regional Affairs (DCRA) to involve government 
specialists to help local governments. 
 
She explained that from February 24, 2015 to November 24, 2015, 
three sets of marijuana regulations were released for public 
comment. For each release, the board met three times to review 
the comments. The regulations were merged into nine articles and 
again released for written public comment in October. The board 
also heard two days of verbal public comment in October. She 
displayed a visual to illustrate how many times the board met 
from July 2 in Fairbanks to December 1 in Anchorage.  
 
The 9 articles of regulation are: Article 1 - Licensing & Fees; 
Article 2 - Local Option Rules; Article 3 - Retail Marijuana 
Stores; Article 4 - Marijuana Cultivation Facilities; Article 5 
- Marijuana Product Manufacturing Facilities; Article 6 - 
Marijuana Testing Facilities; Article 7 - General Operating 
Requirement; Article 8 - Enforcement; and Article 9 - General 
Provisions.  
 
Articles 3, 4, 5, and 6 represent the marijuana establishment 
license types that were created in the ballot measure. Articles 
1, 7, and 9 apply to all license types. Article 2 is local 
option, and Article 8 is enforcement. There are no criminal 
penalties in Article 8, but the enforcement officers are 
authorized to enforce criminal laws from marijuana. Those 
charges would be filed under Title 11.  
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She said the procedures in Articles 1 and 7 are very similar to 
the process for alcohol licensing. Basically, the application 
passes back and forth between the state board and the local 
government to weigh in. There's some notification and 
advertising just like in alcohol where the applicant is 
notifying the public that they want to start a marijuana 
business. Once the agency deems the application to be complete, 
the local government is formally notified that they have an 
applicant. That local government then has 60 days to protest the 
application if they don't want the board to issue the license.   
 
She explained that the marijuana inventory tracking system is 
the software system that ascertains that the marijuana and 
marijuana products sold in retail stores were grown and produced 
in licensed facilities. This system runs throughout all 9 
articles. 
 
2:13:50 PM 
SENATOR STEVENS asked if this is only about Alaskan grown and 
produced products. 
 
MS. FRANKLIN confirmed it is an instate industry. 
 
She continued to explain that the licensing provisions also 
include detailed requirements for food safety, testing, 
security, and transportation. Following a lot of public comment, 
and the board decided that the licenses should be open only to 
Alaska residents. Also, the legislature added a requirement 
prohibiting licensure of anyone with a felony conviction within 
five years preceding application. "But we missed a spot," she 
said. That is enabling legislation to allow to board to ask the 
FBI to run the out-of-state criminal history checks. She 
emphasized that the enabling legislation is needed prior to 
February 24 when applications are received. "If someone just 
moved here and they qualify for a PFD and they qualify to apply 
for a license, but they had a felony conviction in another 
state, we won't know it."   
 
CHAIR COSTELLO asked if the administration has prepared a bill. 
 
MS. FRANKLIN replied it is her understanding that a bill is in 
the works. Responding to a question about timing, she explained 
the legislation is needed before licenses are issued, hopefully 
before the end of the session. 
 
2:16:49 PM 
At Ease 
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2:17:58 PM 
CHAIR COSTELLO reconvened the meeting. 
 
MS. FRANKLIN reviewed the standard and limited cultivation 
facility licenses, noting that the idea of a broker license fell 
away in the process. The standard cultivation facility has no 
canopy limit, which means the licensee can grow as much 
marijuana as they can afford. This license type has no sales to 
consumers, no consumption on premises, and the annual license 
fee is $5000. The limited cultivation facility has a 500 feet 
canopy limit, a $1000 annual license fee, and it has all the 
rest of the rules of standard licensing.  
 
2:20:35 PM 
She displayed a picture of a retail store in Colorado and 
explained that the consumer presents their license to security 
at the door and is given a hand scanner. It is used to indicate 
the products the consumer wants to purchase. The marijuana is 
kept in a restricted access area and an employee gets the 
products for the customer. Information about the products are 
available on the scanner. She noted that Colorado has different 
purchase limits for instate and nonresident but Alaska doesn't 
need those restrictions. "We're not going to have anybody 
driving into the state to buy marijuana and then driving out." 
 
Alaska has a one ounce transaction limit, because the ballot 
measure says a person can possess up to one ounce in public.  
 
SENATOR STEVENS asked if there are any concerns related to the 
Canada Alaska boundary. 
 
MS. FRANKLIN said it is still illegal to take marijuana across 
state lines and Canada has Mounties at the border.   
 
2:24:24 PM 
Retail store highlights from the regulations include that a 
marijuana handler’s permit is required; inventory must be kept 
in a restricted area; marijuana must be packaged and labeled to 
reflect testing and security requirements; and the packaging 
must be childproof. On the question of consumption on the 
premises, the board decided that if there was going to be public 
consumption it would be better to have it in a regulated and 
licensed premises where the board could build rules around the 
consumption. A placeholder was put in the regulations and a new 
regulation project was started for a marijuana retail store 
consumption endorsement. Someone who has met all the 
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requirements for a retail store could apply for a consumption 
endorsement as long as their local government allows consumption 
on premises. "That is a project that is just getting going. We 
have yet to have draft language approved by the board or put it 
out for public comment so it will rock along behind all the rest 
of the regulations," she said. 
 
2:28:42 PM 
SENATOR MEYER asked if the same rules apply to serving or 
selling to minors as they do for alcohol.   
 
MS. FRANKLIN answered yes, those rules are in the regulations. 
 
She reviewed the Article 5 rules about product manufacturing and 
edibles. The serving size is 5 mg with a maximum of 10 servings 
per package. The board must approve all edible products prior to 
production. Adulterated products, products that look like non-
marijuana products, and products that are especially appealing 
to kids are prohibited. She noted that Dr. Jay Butler, the 
state's chief medical officer, has said that "there is some 
research to indicate that in some people who are not used to 
eating marijuana in an edible form, 10-30 milligrams might be an 
intoxicating dose."  
 
The board set Alaska's serving and package limit lower than 
other states with the novice user and tourists in mind.   
 
The board looked at novice use and tourists when it set lower 
serving and package limits than other states. She noted the 
public education campaign in Colorado called Start Low, Go Slow 
that suggests that 5 mg is an appropriate starting point for the 
novice. 
 
2:33:00 PM 
Turning to extracts, she said it's important to realize that 
marijuana extract can be added to any edible and people can be 
quite creative adding it to things like soda, ice cream or 
smoked salmon.  
 
MS. FRANKLIN informed the committee that concentrates are also 
being made that can be smoked. Wax and Shatter products have a 
very high concentration of THC, ranging from 72-95 percent. They 
are smoked and therefore are not subject to edible serving size 
rules. Smoking these products is sometimes called dabbing and is 
also referred to as butane hash oil or BHO. She clarified that 
if a manufacturer in Alaska does make their products with 
solvents, part of the testing requirements are to assure that 



 
SENATE L&C COMMITTEE -12-   January 21, 2016 

the solvent is no longer in the product when it is sold to the 
consumer. She described the dabbing process and pointed out that 
it will have a bigger effect than smoking a joint. She noted 
that one young man described it as the triple black diamond of 
marijuana. She emphasized that the education component needs to 
help people understand what they're buying when they purchase a 
concentrate. 
 
2:38:32 PM 
Article 6 addresses the testing requirements and facilities. All 
marijuana and marijuana products must be tested for THC potency 
and microbial testing for contaminants. Additional testing is 
required for products that are produced by solvent extraction to 
ensure that there is no residual solvent in the product that is 
sold. The test results are required to be on the label. If a 
testing facility is asked to perform additional tests, those 
results must be reported. Alaska rules require the grower to 
report if they use pesticides and any testing must be revealed 
on the label.  
  
2:40:01 PM 
SENATOR STEVENS asked who pays for the test. 
 
MS. FRANKLIN replied the testing facilities are licensed and the 
licensee pays for the tests. 
 
Articles 1 and 2 address the local control and local option 
regulations. Article 1 contains local control provisions 
including a protest tool and deferral of the board to local 
governments on zoning. Local governments also have the ability 
to limit time, place, manner and number of marijuana 
establishments. 
 
Article 2 provides the local option rules for communities to opt 
out. This is a similar menu to the rules for alcohol found in 
Title 4. However, a community may opt out either through 
ordinance or election, which is different than alcohol. 
Importantly, nothing in the opting out allows a local government 
to prohibit personal possession of marijuana.  
 
MS. FRANKLIN said there is no limit on the number of licenses 
allowed at the state level. This is intended to avoid 
speculation in licenses and the secondary market value of those 
licenses. Conforming to the ballot measure, a local government 
has the authority to limit the time, place, manner, and number 
of marijuana establishments.   
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2:45:00 PM 
MS. FRANKLIN stated that nothing in these rules is intended to 
affect medical marijuana cardholders (AS 17.37). She reminded 
the members that there is no difference between medical 
marijuana and non-medical marijuana. 
 
She explained that new strains of marijuana are being grown that 
are cultivated to maximize the effects of cannabidiol (CBD) 
versus tetrahydrocannabinol (THC). CBD is the aspect of the 
plant that has most of the positive medicinal effects, whereas 
THC is the psychoactive ingredient. This makes regulation more 
complicated, she said.  
 
SENATOR STEVENS questioned the reason for medical marijuana 
cards. 
 
MS. FRANKLIN explained that they are necessary because the 
criminal statutes haven’t been changed. Also, the ballot measure 
said nothing in the Act is intended to change AS 17.37.   
 
2:52:25 PM 
MS. FRANKLIN reviewed the Marijuana Control Board (MCB) 2016 
Timeline. She noted that the board has not approved the timeline 
so it may change. In January and February she said she expected 
the adopted regulations to be approved by the Lt. Governor and 
in effect 30 days from his signature. On February 11 the board 
will meet to approve application forms and begin the process of 
drafting regulations for consumption endorsement. February 24 is 
the statutory deadline to begin accepting applications.  
 
She said AMCO has been doing a lot of work in preparation for 
the applications, including an outstanding job of building a 
database for electronic applications. This is designed for an 
applicant to demonstrate that they have the tools to enter the 
market. The first completed applications are expected in March. 
 
In April AMCO will review applications for completion and send 
them to local governments, and the board will meet in Anchorage. 
On May 23 the RFP for seed-to-seed software implementation will 
be finalized. The board will have a meeting in June to approve 
the first licenses. 
 
July through December AMCO will continue to process license 
applications and meet three times in July, October, and 
December.  
 
2:55:23 PM 
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MS. FRANKLIN reviewed the following pressing need: support for 
the educator position due to the number of requests for 
information. Currently, other positions are filling the role of 
educator. The cost of the position could be covered by the 
licensing fees. The educator would work on activities related to 
both alcohol and marijuana and would develop video training. 
 
SENATOR MEYER asked whether the legalization of marijuana would 
help with the Spice problem in Anchorage. 
 
MS. FRANKLIN said she didn’t know. She believed that those who 
use Spice already have access to marijuana. She pointed out that 
Spice is a very different drug and provides a very different 
experience than marijuana, so those users are perhaps looking 
for a different type of high. She opined that having access to 
retail stores that sell marijuana will improve access to those 
who want marijuana and may have a small effect on decreasing 
Spice use. 
 
SENATOR STEVENS asked if people are incarcerated that wouldn’t 
be there under the new rules. 
 
MS. FRANKLIN related that the correction facilities rosters were 
checked in November and there were only four individuals 
imprisoned at the time due to marijuana charges. These were for 
large marijuana grows. It’s reasonable to feel confident that 
not a lot of resources are being spent on marijuana. That being 
said, there must be serious consequences for those who choose to 
break the law, she said. 
 
CHAIR COSTELLO thanked Ms. Franklin and the board for their hard 
work. 
 
3:00:37 PM 
There being no further business to come before the committee, 
Chair Costello adjourned the meeting at 3:00 p.m. 
 
 


